YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, May 5, 2022
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  A. Albert, M. Annisette,  D. Cabianca, C. Chapman, J. Choiniere, C. Colaguori, S. Easton, L. Fawcett, G. Gerzon, K. Gicas, J. Hadlaw, A. Harvey, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, T. Hosken, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Keane, U.T. Khan, J. Kowlessar, R. Lenton, Y. Lesperance, N. Levitt, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, M. Macdonald, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Chair), H. Macrae, A. Martin, S. Murchison, J.G. Myers, R. Myers, E. Mykhalovskiy, K. Petschke, R. Pooni, S. Roburn, A. Rusetski, M.M. Schiff (Acting Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, W. Sharp, A. Sparling, J. Stephen, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Watson, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guests:  L. Erwin, M. McLetchie, B. Meisner, A. Mitchell, C. Sanders, M. Thomas, A. Tokiwa

1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks

Chair Anne MacLennan welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  She read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University. York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations. The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat. It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit and Métis communities. We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation. This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

Chair MacLennan thanked all who contribute to graduate education at York University.  She thanked the Faculty for exciting meetings and a productive year.

Chair MacLennan stated that Senate Executive Committee had issued a call for nominations for Senate committee members and other positions elected by Senate, and encouraged interested councillors to seek more information from Senior Assistant Secretary of the University, Cheryl Underhill, of the University Secretariat.

2. Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Awards
Presentation
2021-2022:
Professor Eric Mykhalovskiy, Graduate Programs in Health, Science & Technology Studies, Socio-Legal Studies and Sociology
President and Vice-Chancellor Rhonda Lenton introduced this special item of business.
“Each year,” President Lenton began, “the Faculty of Graduate Studies Teaching Award is bestowed upon a faculty member who has displayed substantial, significant, and sustained excellence, commitment, and enthusiasm toward the multifaceted aspects of teaching at the graduate level at York.

“The award recognizes teaching and supervisory excellence. Other elements taken into consideration include scholarly, professional, and teaching development, and initiatives in graduate program and curriculum development.

“It is my great pleasure to acknowledge this year’s recipient of the Faculty of Graduate Studies Teaching Award, Professor Eric Mykhalovskiy, Graduate Programs in Health, Science & Technology Studies, Socio-Legal Studies, and Sociology; and the Director of the Graduate Program in Sociology.

“Eric is a strategic thinker who is highly adept at navigating difficult and rapidly changing circumstances. He has consistently demonstrated his commitment to collegiality and shared governance, and has approached his work with generosity, kindness, and integrity. 

“Eric is praised by students and colleagues alike as an engaged and supportive teacher, supervisor, and mentor who is known for his high-quality content, his use of effective pedagogical tools and exemplary methods, and his ability to instill confidence in his students and ensure that they feel valued, recognized, and empowered to achieve excellence.

“Congratulations on this extraordinary achievement, Eric, and thank you for your exceptional contributions to graduate education at York.

President Lenton asked Dean Tom Loebel, to continue.

Dean Loebel spoke:

“It is my sincere pleasure to present this year’s FGS Faculty Teaching Award to Professor Eric Mykhalovskiy, member of the Graduate Programs in (presented here in alphabetical order) Health, Science & Technology Studies, Socio-Legal Studies, and finally Sociology for which currently he is also the Director.  And it is from Sociology that his nomination arose, instigated by colleagues who understand fully what it takes to excel as a professor, while being an administrator.  What the Chair of Sociology, Mark Thomas; the Undergraduate Program Director, Michael Nijhawn; and by the Graduate Program Assistant, Audrey Tokiwa, know and sought to have recognised is how his pedagogical and interpersonal skills, his discipline-innovative critical acumen, and his strategic thinking infused his stewardship of so much program renovation – from courses to milestones to climate and culture.  

“First, a course and program example:  He took the existing speakers’ series in the program, kept what can be really good about the format in essence, but divided it into two foundational courses which take a more holistic approach to topics crucial to navigating and succeeding within the degree and beyond it – various communication formats, research methodologies, self-developmental matters, strong awareness of the degree milestones and their purpose, as well as navigating post-degree careers inside and outside of Academe.  But he also gave the courses an arch of purpose and clear learning outcomes.  New topics are curated with specialist speakers, but alongside relevant readings conveying multiple viewpoints, in order to amplify discussion.  The courses sing in multiple registers of ‘the practical,’ but what he has orchestrated is richly scholarly.  The students say that these courses reoriented for them how to be a scholar, including all that the world of the scholarly involves.  

“What is at the centre of that world?  Rigorous openness.  The rigour involves skills and vigilance to identify when and how pre-judgment enters our engagements with new ideas.  What are the tell-tale signs of perception that doesn’t just ‘take in’ but in fact reshapes content?  When is what may feel like learning a form of resistance or, worse, foreclosure?   The rigour involves challenging the impulse to react with quick and self-protective, sometimes self-aggrandising, negation.  So many elements of an insecure culture cultivate this type of cognitive behaviour, luring students confuse critique with negation and dismissal of ideas and of people.  Dr. Mykhalovskiy is not one of those elements.   

“Consequently, for many his pedagogical approaches are hard.  Unlearning is hard, because it will have you question the relative value of who you were and are, in relation to whom you want to become.  Unlearning to achieve openness demands constantly adaptive, respectful, patient relearning.  Against pre-judgment and prejudice, students learn newly how to acknowledge and honour different ideas, different ways of thinking, understanding, knowing, living and being.  He gives them space to practice truly collegial, interpersonal skills – in other words, how to treat each other, speak to each other, support and supportively challenge each other.  They learn to internalise the ethical principles that enable what he terms ‘critical friendships.’  They also learned the difficult how – all that it takes – to function well as a representative – and I will phrase it most generally as ‘a representative of an idea,’ one that is not your own as well as your own; one you may not agree with or do.  Achieving this ability is crucial for creating a functional community – of persons and of ideas.  They have in Dr. Mykhalovskiy an excellent teacher.

“When students write about his developmental pedagogy, they describe the following as career-changing for them.  He taught them how to overcome obstacles and persevere through setbacks.  Of course, life is full of these, but academic life sets these like mines in a field.  Rejection and belittlement and the fine, disgusting art of gaslighting, are the stuff of what some in Academe do, often convincing themselves that they are nobly protecting truth, in much the same way that medievals presumed that trial by ordeal or fire did the same.  Professor Mykhalovskiy refuses to do that.  Students’ intellectual growth is his central aim, but to achieve that, he works astutely with students’ personal and social wellbeing.  He spends hours after the collaborative group discussions, checking in with individuals, helping them to work through concerns, calling attention to those wonderful elements in them, which their anxiety makes them forget, that generate endurance and confidence.  This is not about coddling but rather honest and care-full self-assessment and recognition for lasting growth.  Very importantly and materially, however, it is also about providing opportunities to learn as they work alongside him in research projects and publications.  It’s about sharing his scholarly networks in ways that allow for his students to mature in confidence, learning the nuances of being a colleague by becoming one step by step.  As one student put it, ‘if he were not my mentor, then I would not have known that I had it in me to be courageous.’

“So here’s where I come back to the nominees, and to how Eric’s ways of being an excellent professor impact his transformation of the Program.  Via a cyclical program review as well as FGS initiatives, he created and nurtured various working groups to examine and renovate different requirement milestones; for instance, overhauling what had become an unwieldy and outdated comps process – lists, structure, format of assessment and evaluation, as well as the means of supporting students through it.  In leading this endeavour, what he and Sociology were able to produce is now the model that we keep showing to other programs instructively.  Now they’re examining new dissertation formats that may be useful to students and appropriate to the Program.  He joined the Hyflex Pilot Project at York and the Hyflex Community of Practice in LA&PS.  I’m not even going to talk about the number of students’ committees he’s on.  It makes me feel ashamed.  Can’t do it.

“But I’ll end with this ongoing initiative.  He played a crucial role in having the Program face and address anti-Black racism through listening and discussion fora, designing systemic change as well as demanding behavioural change.  By dint of the role of GPD, he was seen as representative of the system and he accepted – I’ll even say inevitably absorbed – a lot of pain and anger, lest the community turn on itself.  No matter how heavy that became, he kept on as a self-critical participant in the process with everyone else.  Fighting racism and anti-Black racism continues, and what it demands of everyone is face the challenge such that feeling doesn’t overwhelm productive thinking, and that, what some call, ‘intellectualising’ doesn’t become heartless, machinic, inhumane.  

“Given his achievements, given who he is, I am honoured to recognize Dr. Eric Mykhalovskiy with the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award.   On behalf of your current and former students and colleagues, thank you.”

Professor Mykhalovskiy thanked President Lenton and Dean Loebel, as well as his nominators and faculty members, and former and current graduate students.  He said that he sincerely thanked faculty members and mentors from whom he continues to learn.  He stated that he was extremely grateful to accept the award and displayed the plaque with the citation.

Among the meeting’s many highly positive Zoom chat messages, Professor Brad Meisner commended Professor Mykhalovskiy’s “Impressive contributions to graduate students, grad student life in sociology, and FGS broadly.  Congratulations, Eric!” he wrote.

3. Minutes (Previous Meeting, April 7, 2022)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved, with one small correction.
4. Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
5. Dean's Remarks
Dean Tom Loebel reported that the Covid-19 emergency oversight was being revised at the University.  A steering committee will be the important central mechanism to coordinate recommendations to the offices of the President and Vice-President, and will be the link to Faculty Deans and Principal.  There end to the emergency disruption status was discussed.  Dean Loebel asked councillors for their views on campus conditions.
6. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward, FGS representative to the Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, referenced various proposals under consideration at Senate.  The Committee is also looking at ways to improve equity and explore how to think about equity in curriculum development.  Dean Loebel referenced related Schulich activities.  Councillor and Schulich Associate Dean Academic Marcia Annisette spoke about that Faculty’s diversity initiatives.  Associate Dean Academic Hayward referenced other similar initiatives from across the University.
Professor Cheryl van Daalen-Smith spoke about Senate Executive Committee’s review for the potential end of the Covid-19 related disruption.  Senate Executive Committee continues “to monitor the impact of the pandemic-related disruption under the auspices of the Senate Policy on Academic Implications of Disruptions or Cessations of University Business Due to Labour Disputes or Other Causes.”  Dean Tom Loebel asked councillors to think about the impact on graduate programs, and if the emergency conditions persist, as the University moves from a more centralized committee to unit decisions.  If the emergency disruption is declared over, there are some things Council may ask of Senate.  For example, some defences are queued up as remote.  Dean Loebel referenced changes to Faculty regulations for remote defences.  Professor van Daalen-Smith stressed the importance of graduate students’ mental health.  The Dean noted that online wellness consultations have been introduced.
Professor Patricia Wood, Director of the Graduate Program in Geography, also a member of Senate Executive Committee, stated that the Senate committee was especially interested in hearing from graduate programs about possible ongoing disruptions.  Is student progress being impeded?  What accommodations might be needed going forward?  What is the best way to transition?  Dean Loebel stated that Senate Executive Committee needs to be cognizant of the timing needed to plan for the cessation of the disruption period.  Professor van Daalen-Smith invited insights from Council, and from the Faculty’s decanal team, which could be forwarded to her or Professor Wood.
7. Faculty Council Revision
Structure, Rules and Procedures | Draft revision (.docx)
Current Structure, Rules & Procedures
Dean Tom Loebel reported that after many discussions of proposed changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Faculty Council, the Faculty seeks to have Council refer the changes to Senate Executive Committee for consultation prior to sending the proposed changes for approval.  Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward noted that recommendations for improvement were received and incorporated.  Councillors continued a discussion about the best methods for graduate student representation on Council given the streamlining of positions.  Dean Loebel spoke about the new assignment of student member positions on Council.  He also described how the Faculty and the York University Graduate Students’ Association could work together on graduate student councillor elections.  As well, Senate mandates that Council provide oversight on graduate student Senator elections.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the proposed revisions to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council be REFERRED to Senate Executive Committee for consultation.”
8. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For approval
Updates to Thesis and Dissertation formats (.docx) 

Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward re-introduced this item for Faculty Council’s review and approval, following discussions at the previous meeting and by Academic Planning & Policy Committee.  Recommendations incorporated included clarifying what the policy covers.  A new section on archival deposit was added.  Implementation of the revised regulations, which would take effect 18 months after Senate approval, necessitate either major or minor modifications to program regulations.  The Faculty, Associate Dean Academic Hayward continued, will develop educational support based on the policy and the needs of programs.

Council thoroughly discussed the new entry, Suitability of Proposed Format.  Some councillors argued that sections of the new entry work against program decisions concerning newly established parameters; that is, that there might be ways around new rules set by programs.  Councillors discussed the elimination of some paragraphs to improve the proposal, although in favour overall of the improved possibilities for new formats.  Dean Tom Loebel stated that robust graduate program conversations of what works and what does not work are important.  The Dean also spoke about attracting students who might wish to do work outside of current structures, including indigenous students, and encouraged their contributions.  Councillors favoured the Faculty being at the forefront of ensuring pan-University conversations take place as well as those at the program level.  There was some discussion about Faculty approval of dissertation proposals, and the importance of such oversight.  Dean Loebel reminded Council about his role with respect to the responsibility for ensuring that academic standards are addressed and met.  Associate Dean Academic Hayward noted that special review is necessary only where programs may not have adopted approved formats.  Some councillors were in favour of the deletion of the second and third paragraphs of the new Suitability section, in part so that graduate program directors could not approve dissertation formats not covered by new program parameters.  The proposal nonetheless was considered to be extremely helpful.  There was general agreement that the proposal should be revised and considered at a future meeting of Council.

9. Other Business

There was no other business.

10.	Adjournment

Chair Anne MacLennan thanked councillors for their participation in today’s meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 5:23 p.m.




